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The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska Senate

Alaska State Capitol, Rm 125
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Dear Senator McGuire,

Thank you for introducing SB219, the act which relates to medical assistance coverage for traumatic or acquired
brain injury services and which will establish a traumatic or acquired brain injury program and registry within the
Department of Health and Social Services.

The Alaska Brain Injury Network, Inc (ABIN) is a non-profit organization dedicated to Alaskans whose lives
have been changed by brain injury. ABIN’s eighteen member board represents all regions of Alaska and at least
50 percent are TBI survivors or family members.

The primary ABIN mission is to educate, plan, coordinate, and advocate for a comprehensive service delivery
system for the survivors of traumatic brain injury and their families. ABIN also serves as a statewide resource
navigation agency specializing in information and referral for brain injury services and supports available in
Alaska. ABIN has heard from 600 Alaskans requesting brain injury services since 2007. In addition, ABIN has
heard public testimony from hundreds of Alaskans from Anchorage, Juneau, Fairbanks, Kenai, Barrow, Nome,
Kodiak, Dillingham, Bethel, Copper River Basin, Tok, Ketchikan, Sitka, and more.

In the past several years, ABIN has worked collaboratively with the State of Alaska, Alaska Mental Health Trust
Authority, the Alaska Native Tribal Health Consortium, Alaska Federal Health Care Partnership, major hospital
providers, community providers, and many more agencies to coordinate the development of brain injury services
in Alaska. We have coordinated meetings with these agencies to identify:

the services we have available in the State,

the services we do not have available,

which providers have the capacity to develop different segments in the continuum of care,

barriers; and

solutions for the development of this care.

S

The agencies participating and the findings are depicted in a document titled “Demonstrating the Need for
Community-Based Rehabilitation.”

Barriers to treating brain injury include:

* Brain injury as a medical condition versus a long-term condition: Patient often enters an injury-based
medical model to treat what may become a manageable, chronic condition.

* Post-acute/Treatment/Rehabilitation funding for those who are Medicaid eligible: Currently, Medicaid
funding is available for acute care, but does not cover brain injury specialty residential and day programs,
often resulting in a higher level of care (more expensive) than what is needed.

*  Workforce capacity- Alaska is too small of a state, with a strong yet limited workforce, to support
separate brain injury systems of care in each service sector: military, tribal, and civilian.
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SB 219 Letter of Support

® Screening/assessment in all state programs and primary care clinics- appropriate identification begins
with screening and then assessment. Behavioral Health is the only state program that includes brain
injury screening questions.

SB219 provides many direct and indirect opportunities to resolve these barriers:

°  Creates longitudinal data on persons with brain injury to identify demographics, cause of injury, severity,
diagnosis, treatments, medical and social costs which will help determine future policy and budget
recommendations.

°  Increases access to case management for those who are Medicaid eligible.

°  Evaluates the need for and scope of acute, post-acute, long-term, and community treatment, care, and
supports.

= Positions the state to identify the best ‘menu’ of brain injury services to include under a Medicaid Waiver.

°  Positions the state to access federal funding for TBI services and for targeted case management.

= Encourages a seamless transition from acute settings to transitional and community settings.

°  Establishes standards and recommendations for improvement of prevention, assessment, treatment, and
care.

Indirect Opportunities

® Many Alaskans with undiagnosed or unrecognized brain injury currently access State of Alaska services
and supports. The T/ABI program encourages screening and identification, as well as development of
and access to appropriate treatment.

= A T/ABI program may create cost savings in acute care costs and existing state programs budgets,
including behavioral health, juvenile Justice, corrections, homeless initiatives, and long-term care in
institutional facilities.

= Research shows, Medicaid funding specifically for brain injury services supports the growth of
community-based rehabilitation programs (residential and day programs).

»  Provides framework for the Department of Defense (DoD), Alaska Veterans A ffairs Health System,
Alaska Tribal Health System, State of Alaska, and private/non-profit entities to coordinate planning and
implementation of rehabilitation and community re-entry programs.

° Development of these programs increases access for all Alaskans with a variety of pay sources, including
insurance, private pay, and federal health care.

°  Research shows early treatment and access to appropriate brain injury services may reduce future medical
and social costs.

The Alaska Brain Injury Network has worked diligently to create a ‘framework’ for successful
development of a seamless system of care for Alaskans with brain injury, including the development of a
comprehensive plan and the coordination of the many key providers that will build the system. The State
of Alaska T/ABI program will be the ‘foundation’ that will allow the ‘entire state system’ to develop and
grow. The State T/ABI Program, the ‘foundation’, is the first step to resolving the barriers, so providers
can act, and Alaskans will have an opportunity for a more successful and positive life.

The Alaska Brain Injury Network appreciates your ongoing support of this important legislation.

Our organization is made up of many professionals, providers, and specialists. If you have any questions I would
be happy to answer them or connect you to someone with that knowledge.

Singerely,
f?u[/
Jill Hodges

Executive Director
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Attachment: ABIN Letter of Support for SB 219/HB 328

Why brain injury begins as an emergency medical condition and often becomes a social
catastrophe?

Several decades ago brain injury was viewed solely as a medical condition, more specifically a
life or death injury. Because of the advances in emergency medical services and intensive/acute
care, more people are surviving very severe brain injuries. These advances have created an
entire new system of care, a brain injury continuum of care. This system of care is essential
because of the long-term cognitive effects caused by the injury. After 30 years of state and
federal government recognition, research, and longitudinal studies, it is now understood that
‘brain injury begins as an emergency medical condition, and often becomes a social catastrophe.’
Because of the potential for many different social challenges, it is essential that those who
survive brain injuries receive timely, appropriate services and ongoing supports.

How did other states develop brain injury programs?

In addition to the local networking, ABIN is well connected to many state brain injury programs
(public and private) outside of Alaska. Through conferences and ongoing dialogue, ABIN has
learned the role legislation (in other states) has played in developing a seamless, comprehensive
service system for after hospital care for brain injury. In 1980 the first appropriation for brain
injury funding for case management was accomplished in Missouri. Legislation for a T/ABI
program soon followed. 2005 data shows at least 44 states had a formal T/ABI program in their
state government or funded brain injury specific programs.

The following is an example of the order in which legislation and funding has progressed in
other states.

Step 1: Establish a T/ABI program in statute

Step 2: Approve general funds for case management, position state to access federal funds to
expand this service to more people (targeted case management).

Step 3: Approve a Medicaid brain injury waiver (50% Federal match)

Step 4: Prevention and concussion management legislation.

Step 5: Screening and case management for military

HB 328/SB 219 gives Alaska the opportunity to not only ‘catch up’ developmentally with other
States, but it also positions Alaska to become a national leader in providing brain injury case
management and treatment to rural and remote citizens across service sectors (military, tribal,
civilian).

How do other states fund and sustain a T/ABI Program?

States use a variety and combination of funding streams for planning, policy, prevention and
research activities, and to serve individuals with brain injuries and their families who have no
other access to needed care or supports. Medicaid, Home and Community-Based Services and
Medicaid Waivers, and Federal Block Grant programs are used to serve individuals with
disabilities and special health care needs including people with brain injury. At the State level,
common non-Federal funding sources for TBI service delivery include trust funds, general
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revenue and special revenue. Often when two or more sources exist, funds from one are used to
leverage funds from the other.

There are 24 States that have a Brain Injury Medicaid Waiver (2006). There are 20 states that
have General Revenue or Special Revenue specific to brain injury (NASHIA 2005).

Medicaid waivers targeted to individuals with brajn injuries operate in half of the states and are
small when compared to waivers targeting other groups. These waivers provide significant cost
savings, on average $30,000 annually per person, when compared to institutional facility-based
services (Rutgers 2008).

These waivers have been successful both programmatically and financially. In addition to cost
savings, these waivers have provided other significant benefits. The existence of these waivers
supports the growth of community non-profit brain injury agencies. There is clear evidence of
the desirability of home and community-based services among those directly affected by brain
injury: there has been growth of these waivers that has resulted in a doubling of the number of
persons served over five years; in addition, there is a visible role played by advocates in
encouraging states to develop these waivers. These waivers, over time, have contributed to
states’ efforts to create and grow an in-state service capacity to provide services to individuals
with brain injuries. !

'Hendrickson, L. & Blume, R. (2008). Issue brief: A survey of Medicaid brain injury programs. Rutgers Center for
State Health Policy
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The Alaska Mental Health Trust Authority

February 10, 2010

The Honorable Lesidl McGuire
Alaska State Senate

Alaska State Capitol, Room 125
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Re: Letter of Support for SB 219
Dear Senator McGuire,

The Alaska Mental Health Trust Authority (The Trust) is pleased to support SB 219, an act establishing a
traumatic ot acquired brain injury program and registry within the Department of Health and Social Services
(DHSS); and relating to medical assistance coverage for traumatic or acquired brain injury services. This bill
is a significant step forward and will bolster the existing statewide efforts of a diverse and active committee

which has been focused on brain injury services for several years.

The Trust is a state corporation that administers the Alaska Mental Health Trust, a perpetual trust managed
on behalf of Trust beneficiaries who include individuals with mental illness, developmental disabilities,
chronic alcoholism and those with dementia or other related disorders; many also have a co-occutring
traumatic brain injury. Our goal is to partner with the Department of Health and Social Services as well as
other state departments and branches of government, as a catalyst for change towards the improvement in
Alaska's mental health continuum of care. The Trust has and will continue to partner with DHSS and the
aforementioned statewide committee to ensure a system of care for Alaskans with brain injuries is developed.

It is an unfortunate reality that Alaska has one of the highest rates of TBI in the country. Upwards of 800
Alaskans are seriously injured ot die from a TBI annually. It is estimated that at least 10,000 Alaskans are
currently living with TBI in our communities, some with support services, most undoubtedly without. This
bill will assure the development and implementation of services for Alaskans with brain injuries; specifically, it
provides direction to the Department of Health and Social Services to assess prevalence, service gaps, and the
development services in a targeted, effective, and fiscally responsible manner. Thereby, increasing and
tmproving access to much needed services and supports for these Alaskans. Furthermore, this bill places the

State of Alaska in position to access federal dollars for payment of these services through grants and
Medicaid.

The Trust appreciates your leadership on this very important issue. Please let us know if there is anything we
can do to further support your efforts and the successful passage of this bill.

Sincerely,




COOK INLET

TRIBAL

COUNCIL, INC.

3600 SAN JERONIMO DRIVE, ANCHORAGE, ALASKA 99508

l

FAX: (907) 793-3422

PHONE: (907) 793-3600

March 3, 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Senate

State Capitol )
Juneau, AK 998Q1-118

\J
De yenato c\@%’“

Thank y fgf%ur sponsorship of Senate Bill 219, which would establish a
registry ghd program for Traumatic or Acquired Brain Injury (TABI) and
provides for the inclusion of case management services to the Alaska list of
optional Medicaid services. The reporting and data collection of Alaskans with
these injuries is long overdue and would be of great benefit.

Cook Inlet Tribal Council (CITC) is about People, Partnership, and Potential. We
serve 13,000 participants annually, administering 85 grants and contracts funded
by federal, state, and private agencies. Our programs address many of the social,
economic, and educational challenges faced by Native people in Anchorage and
in the Cook Inlet Region. One of our main departments is Recovery Services.
CITC provides both outpatient services and also operates the Ernie Turner Center
for residential care pertaining to alcohol and drug treatment.

CITC can attest to the high level of TABI cases in Alaska. Statistics from 2009
indicates that about 37% of our participants seeking intervention services
(including brief treatment and outpatient recovery) report head trauma or have a
history of TABI. From a sampling of 552 individuals seeking admission last year
to the Ernie Turner Center (for detox or residential treatment), 46% of them had
experienced some type of brain injury in their past.

If I can provide any further assistance with passage of this measure through the
legislative process, please let me know. I would be willing to testify on the
impact of TABI and the need for this bill to be enacted. On behalf of Cook Inlet
Tribal Council and the many participants we serve, you have our full support for
SB 219.




SEAN PARNELL, GOVERNOR

STATE OF ALASKA ..~

Behavioral Health Services

DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS 550 W. 7™ Avenue, Suite 601
. ., . . . . Anchorage, AK 99501
Division of Administrative Services Mental Health Phone: (907) 266-7320

Mental Health Fax: {907) 269-7321

March 5, 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Senate

Alaska State Capitol, Room 125
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Re: Letter of Support for SB 219
Dear Senator McGuire,

The Behavioral Health Department of the Alaska Department of Corrections is pleased to support
SB 219, an act that will help ensure medical coverage for traumatic brain injuries (TBI) and also
establish a statewide registry for related services within the Department of Health and Social
Services.

Alaska DOC processes 38,000 bookings of over 22,000 unique individuals each year and has more
than 5,600 inmates in custody on any given day. Over 42% of our population has 2 diagnosable
mental health disorder and we typically have between 100 and 110 inmates on our caseload because
of TBL

Alaska DOC recognizes that there is a critical need to increase identification of and resources for
people who have experienced traumatic brain Injury. Release planning for this population has
proven to be difficult as there currently are very few agencies and programs that setrve people with
TBL In addition, access to those resoutces is often limited due to inadequate medical coverage.

We appreciate your wotk on behalf of this population. Please let us know if there is anything else
we can do to further support you in your efforts.

Sincerely,

Laura M. Brooks, MS, LPA
Ditector of Behavioral Health
Alaska Department of Corrections



St. Elias

Specialty Hospital

3 Providence Partner

January 29, 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Capitol

Room 125

Juneau, Alaska 99801

Dear Senator McGuire,

Thank you for introducing Senate Bill 219, which establishes a traumatic or acquired brain injury
program registry within the Department of Health and Human Services, and also relates to the
medical assistance coverage for traumatic or acquired brain injury services.

At St. Elias Specialty Hospital, we treat and assist many patients who are affected by brain injury.
Our patients’ stories are personal to them and to us; but the outcomes of their injuries effect us all.
Frequently, many patients who have suffered from a brain injury come to St. Elias on a ventilator
and are unable to speak, eat, or walk. We have been fortunate to be able to watch many patients
walk out of the hospital. Others have suffered injuries too significant and are not that lucky. We are
very concerned about the resources available to our patients after they leave St. Elias.

We, at St. Elias, support SB219 because it would provide a mechanism for better tracking of the
traumatic brain injury (TBI) patients in Alaska. We also feel that it would identify what services are
lacking for patients post hospital discharge. This bill would create a more public awareness of the
increasing numbers of Alaskans living with TBI, who may not be receiving the necessary help for
their condition. Sadly, due to lack of rehabilitative services, many of our patients and families have
been forced to leave the state for much needed long term rehabilitative services. We think Senate
Bill 219 would combine all entities including profit, not for profit, military, and native to better
serve all Alaskans. Possibly, the outcome would be an inpatient rehabilitation unit that would serve
all Alaskans.

St. Elias Specialty Hospital is expanding its programs to better serve patients with traumatic and
acquired brain injuries; however, we believe Senate Bill 219 could help us provide a better
discharge plan for our patients with brain injury so they can continue their recovery and lead
productive lives,

Senate Bill 219 would also help identify TBI patients who need early treatment. This in turn may
reduce future medical and social costs and would help TBI patients integrate into the community
positively as active and participating Alaskans.

Senator McGuire, thank you for your consideration and introduction of this bill. It is vital to the
hospitals, our state, and most importantly, our patients.

Sincerely, ) ,

Sharon Kurz, PhD
Chief Executive Officer
St. Elias Specialty Hospital

4800 Cordova Street Anchorage, AK 99503 , Phone: 907.561.3333 o Fax: 907.561.3332 « Wwww.st-eliashospital.com



Providence Health & Services Alaska
Arca Operations Administration

3760 Piper Street, Suite 3013
Anchorage, AK 99508

t 907.212.3694

www.providence.org

PROVIDENCE

Health & Services
Alaska

March 9, 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Capitol, Room 125
Juneau, Alaska 99801-1182

Dear Senator McGuire:
Thank you for introducing SB 219.

As the Area Operations Administrator for Providence Health & Services Alaska, | have
seen both an increase in the need for services to brain-injured Alaskans and an
increase in services available to them. However, as you know, much more needs to be
done. Your bill will provide for that work to be accomplished.

Alaska remains a young state and sometimes the need for services has to reach a
critical mass before we can afford to address those needs. Long time Alaskans will
recall that back in the 1960s, Alaskans experiencing mental illness were sent out of
state to a facility in Oregon. Eventually, services were established in Alaska.

I believe we have reached the critical mass needed to address brain injury in a
comprehensive manner in Alaska. Too many Alaskans with brain injuries receive
limited services, uncoordinated services or have to leave the state for services.

I support this bill and applaud your efforts to help Alaskans with brain injury.
Sincerely,

(:; wA M’Q’Q»’V‘@/'\(Ga~%qﬂ\&\

Susan Humphrey-Barnett
Area Operations Administrator
Alaska Health & Services Alaska

cC: Laurie Herman
Jill Hodges



ALASKA STATEWIDE INDEPENDENT LIVING
COUNCIL, INC.

1057 W. Fireweed Lane, Ste. 206
Anchorage, AK 99503

February 1, 2010
Toll Free 1 888 294 7452
Phone 907 263-2092, 2011
Fax 907 263-2012

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Capitol, Room 125
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Dear Senator McGuire,

Thank you for introducing SB 219, the act which relates to medical assistance coverage for traumatic or
acquired brain injury services and which will establish a traumatic or acquired brain injury program and
registry within the Department of Health and Social Services.

The State Independent Living Council (SILC) is comprised of Alaskans, a majority of whom have
disabilities, and who are appointed by the Governor to promote the philosophy of independent living,
including a philosophy of consumer control, peer-support, self-help, self-determination, equal access, and
individual and system advocacy in order to maximize opportunities for individuals with disabilities, and the
integration and full inclusion of individuals with disabilities into the mainstream of society.

The program supports four Centers for Independent Living (CILs). These Centers provided a wide array
of services in 2009 to 3,828 Alaskans with disabilities and seniors who seek to live independently in their
communities. Many of those Alaskans have sustained traumatic or acquired brain injuries and are in
desperate need for services to become available in Alaska that can be tailored to their individual
circumstances.

The SILC is very supportive of SB 219, which will streamline services delivered by the State of Alaska by
helping families with TBI better access services and supports. The bill directs the Department of Health
and Social Services to assess both the needs of individuals with TBI and the state capacity for services
based on data collected. This will ensure any planned services and supports are targeted to meet needs
effectively and economically.

SB 219 facilitates and links services from hospital to home and community in order to ensure that
individuals have resources necessary to live independently in their homes. It will allow for them to return
to work, thus diverting them from more expensive alternatives.

SHB 219 will help people in the community access case management services, which will, in turn, promote
better access to TBI services. Case managements helps to support families and individuals with TBI by
bringing resources together and avoiding potential duplication of efforts across agencies.

SB 219 provides many benefits to the State of Alaska. It positions the state to potentially access a federal
funding stream for TBI services. The bill would give the Department of Health and Social Services the
authority to access Medicaid funds for TBL, thus maximizing resources.

The Statewide Independent Living Council appreciates your ongoing support of this important legislation.
Please let us know if there is anything we can do to promote swift passage of this bill.

Sincerely,

Andra Nations
Executive Director



Anchorage Community

-

Mental Health
Services, Inc.

4020 Folker Street « Anchorage, Alaska 99508 + 907-563-1000 « ( Fax) 907-563-2045 » e-mail: acmhs(@acmhs.com « website: www.acmhs.con

17 February 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Capitol, Room 125
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Dear Senator Lesil McGuire:

First, thank you for your interest in traumatic or acquired brain injury. Second, thank you for
supporting the development of specific services addressing traumatic or acquired brain injury.

Anchorage Community Mental Health Services serves a number of clients impacted by brain injury.
Some have been impacted by stroke while others have injuries resulting from accidents. The long
lasting impact of brain injury results in some of our clients having great difficulty in adapting to
normal life. Issues include things like being able to maintain housing, being able to work and self
care. Additional focus on developing community based brain injury rehabilitative services will be
invaluable to this population and their families.

So, thank you for introducing Senate Bill 219. Let us know if we can be assistance in promoting

passage.
Sincerely, /
John Fugett, MA, LPC ) ins, X¥1.Ed., MAC

Director, Adult Services Executive Directors

Continued Care Senior Services Downtown Annex Family Services Adult Services Emergency Services
2735 Tudor Rd. Day Break 610 E. Fifth Ave. 4045 Lake Otis Pkwy. 4026 Folker Street 24 hrs
$62-7900 9210 Jupiter Dr. 2740352 561-0954 563-1000 563-3200

346-2234

United Way of Anchorage
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Mat-Su Health Services, Inc.

February 25, 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
120 4™ St, State Capitol, Room 125
Juneau, AK 99801

Dear Senator McGuire:

I am writing in support of Senate Bill 219, an act concerning traumatic or acquired brain
injuries. As a health care professional who administers an agency that provides both primary
health care and behavioral health care 1 and my Agency are well acquainted with the
devastating consequences of even a mild brain injury can have on individuals and their
families. The bill you have sponsored, if passed, will enable the State to take important,
concrete steps that are necessary in creating evidence based, coordinated and effective
services to this group of citizens in need. The creation of an operational definition, the
development and tracking of important incident data, the promotion of waiver services and
the building of case management capacity are all important first steps.

Sincerely

i

e I

Kevin Munson’
CEO

1363 West Spruce Ave, Wasilla, AK, 99654 ®h: 907-376-2411 Fax; 907-352-3363
Member Agency United Way



Esther Cha

From: Murphy, Sean [Sean.Murphy@asrcenergy.com)
Sent: Wednesday, February 03, 2010 2:04 PM

To: Esther Cha

Cc: jil@alaskabraininjury.net

Subject: SB 219

Attachments: TBI Accident.pdf

Sean & Dee Murphy

5745 Greece Dr.
Anchorage, AK 99516
Feb 3™ 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Capitol, RM 125
Juneau, Alaska, 99801

Dear Senator Lesil McGuire:

First, I would like to thank you for introducing SB 219: An Act establishing a traumatic or acquired brain injury
program and registry within the Department of Health and Social Services; and relating to medical assistance
coverage for traumatic or acquired brain injury services.

My name is Sean Murphy and I am recovering from a traumatic brain injury from a skiing accident two years
ago at Whistler/Blackcomb B.C. [ hit a tree at nearly 30 MPH head first, thankfully | was wearing a helmet or
the recovery process could have been much worse. [ was air lifted down the mountain to the clinic at W/B
where they kept me on life support until the second air medivac was available to transport me to Vancouver
General Hospital. Three days later [ awoke from my coma and my wife realized she would have to raise
another child (husband) since I could not talk, walk or even feed myself.

SB 219 gives the Department of Health and Social Services many specifics to help address issues related to TBI
which are all necessary here in Alaska. However, the main reason for writing you today is not for me or the
treatment and support from my injury; but the needed support for family members dealing with TBI patients.
TBI patients often have emotional issues that impact the entire family. It was extremely difficult to obtain any
information, a single agency to assist in identifying resources, support groups, etc. would have been most
beneficial for families in this situation.

As I found out weeks or understood months later, was the amount of stress that my wife had to endure. From
first, being out of the country, then in Seattle and then again in Anchorage my wife had to continually start the
processes over again to get me needed treatment. Again, having case management services to assist would have
been extremely helpful in finding a neurologist, physical therapist, and the resources needed to aide in the
recovery process. While researching these types of injuries, my wife and I noticed that the majority of states
have facilities to assist people in obtaining the information and contacts needed. We could not find this in the
state of Alaska. With the many outdoor activities and amount of highway accidents in Alaska we were surprised
to find that this was the case.

Sincerely,



Sean Murphy



My husband Sean and I spent a week in Whistler/Blackcomb, BC. Sean was
skiing expert terain all week. On the last day of the trip, he and his buddies stopped
for a bowl of soup before heading home. After lunch, he got into his skis and picked
a casual groomed ski trail to head down the mountain. He was the first one back in
his skis as they started down the mountain. When his friends started down the trail,
they saw him veer across the trail over an embankment into the tree line. To this
day, having lunch is the last thing that he remembers. They both called down to see
if he was ok, when he doesn’t respond, one friend came down to check on him and
found that he was not conscious. The second friend began stopping others for
assistance. A doctor and nurse happened to ski near the accident and began CPR and
a ski instructor stopped and contacted ski patrol. Ski patrol arrived within minutes
and provided an open airway and artificial respiration while packaging Sean for
transport to a helicopter arriving. We believe that due to preparation for the
Olympics, the response time of the ski patrol and helicopter was extremely quick,
within minutes, Sean was transported to the clinic at the base of the mountain,
examined and prepped for another helicopter ride to Vancouver General Hospital.

Our friends and I packed and drove from Whistler to Vancouver only to
discover that he had still not awaken and they might have to drill into his brain to
release some of the pressure due to swelling caused from severe bruising and 8 sub
dermal hematomas. The good news was that after a full body CAT scan to determine
the extent of his injuries, other than the head injury, he had a broken finger. After
three unconscious days in the ER Sean finally came out of a coma. The doctors asked
if he knew what happened, he shook his head no, he asked if he knew who was next
to him. All he could do was say wife, but that was more than enough considering we
were told that his long term memory would probably be affected by the injury.

On the evening of the third day, Sean was transferred to the Neurological
Intensive Care Unit. He was unable to speak coherently, sit up, walk, and other basic
motor functions. The doctors informed me that the recovery process would more
than likely take months and that we would need to stay in Vancouver until the
pressure on his brain decreased considerably and he was able to walk with
assistance. The Neurologist stated that if he hadn’t been wearing a helmet he would
not be here today. In fact, his helmet was used during several meetings to encourage
the use of helmets with the staff at VGH.

Sean began the process of recovery, and I began the process of notifying
employers and family of our situation. Luckily for me, two of the friends that were
on vacation with us offered to stay in Vancouver for support. I was surprised to find
out that Canada does not accept health insurance, so having to figure out how to pay
for this care, and my stay in Vancouver and trying to keep our daughter from
knowing how serious the injury was since she was alone in Anchorage was almost
more than [ could tolerate. To this day, I cannot thank our friends enough who
stayed with us in Vancouver.



The days following consisted of me massaging his legs and arms, little
stretches to keep him from stiffening up and numerous trips to the nurse’s station
trying to reach the Doctor for an update. | was told that he did not see patients
during visiting hours because time was allotted for surgeries. The only care provide
for the first two days in NICU were hourly vitals check by the nursing staff and my
attempts to do stretches with him lying in bed. After 3 days in the NICU, and dozens
of requests to see the doctor, he finally stopped in to provide an update. He stated
that the bruising was improving, but had not decreased enough for air travel and
that air travel could cause further damage to his brain. I asked about road travel so
that we could get back to the US, he indicated that since he was barely able to feed
himself, had not walked yet, and could not speak more than a word or two when
responding to questions, that we needed to realize that long term hospital care and
physical therapy was required. I asked when physical therapy would begin, and he
indicated that the physical therapist would be by to see us that day.

I increased our efforts to get him to do more on his own. | asked that he feed
himself; even though he wore more of the food then he ate. | got him to stand next to
the bed with me and our friend on either side to see if he was able. He was not able
to take a step or stand on his own, but it strengthened my resolve to get him walking
again. Later that date, the PT examined Sean and gave us stretches that we could do
to help him improve and that we could attempt to get him to stand periodically
throughout the day. We followed the regiment for two days, than were given
approval to see if he could walk. We began walking him to the restroom, which was
only about 8-10 steps from the bed. The following day the Physical Therapist was
- surprised to see how much he had improved. Much less food on his clothes, able to
speak short sentences and could walk with assistance to the restroom. She then
gave us permission to walk the halls as long as our friend and I were with him at all
times. We began this trek immediately after she left and continued every hour if he
was awake. Day 8, he can walk two times around the NICU floor and we attempt the
stairs without the PT’s knowledge. He was able to take two steps. We continued to
walk as often as possible so that he could build up his strength and improve his
balance. The following day, I asked that he be examined again to see if the bleeding
and swelling had gone down. It had, I then ask the PT if we can attempt the 5 steps
so that we could travel to Washington by car. Sean climbed 5 stairs with Danny and
me on either side. The PT consulted with the doctor and they gave us authorization
to travel to Washington after resting at the hotel for 1-2 days to ensure that he is
able to travel. I asked that they provide a CD of his cat scan and all medical records;
they indicated that they would fax the reports to the doctor in Seattle and would
provide the CD prior to checkout. So with a stop by accounting, I paid the bill by
check and credit card. (I had contacted our credit card company earlier in the week
and told them of the situation. They agreed to increase our limit enough to cover the
hotel and hospital bill). Sean rested in the hotel and our friends from Seattle came to
pick us up. I felt we were one step closer to getting home.

In Seattle, I made numerous calls to Neurologists, but none would take a new patient
without a referral. After several calls to Vancouver General and little success in



getting help, our friend Jane said she had an appointment and we could go with her,
so we did. We explained to her doctor why we were crashing Jane’s appointment,
and to our surprise, she examined Jane in 10 minutes and the remainder of the
appointment was Sean’s. She was astounded that this accident was less than two
weeks prior and immediately contacted a Neurologist that she knew and had an
appointment for Sean the following day. Again, we were told that it would be several
weeks before we could travel and were surprised that we were given approval to
leave Vancouver as there were still several areas still swollen and bleeding on the
brain. Three times a week, Sean and I went to see the Neurologist. They worked
motor skills and did brain teasers and each visit seemed to be better than the last. At
the end of the third week, we were given the green light to travel home to
Anchorage.

I thought the process would be much easier in Anchorage, only to find out we had to
start the process all over again. Neurologists and Physical Therapists require a
referral. We went to our family physician and were referred. My Dad agreed to come
to Alaska to help care for Sean since he could not be left alone and I needed to get
back to work since we had used all of our vacation time and all that could be done
now FMLA, which is family medical leave without pay. Without both our incomes,
this was not an option.

Sean could not be left alone, could not cook, could not take stairs on his own, etc. So |
was so thankful that my Dad was with me to care for him because I needed to get
back to work at least part time. As I finish this letter, | have a tough time keeping my
composure, I reflect on the stress that I had to endure due to Sean’s accident and the
fact there wasn't someone I could talk to that understood what we were going
through. The angry outburst from Sean which are typical of head injuries, the fact
that he was basically having to develop mentally and physically, newborn through
adult hood all over again.

After two years, there are still outburst, but they are less frequent, and his short
term memory has been affected where he must keep more detailed notes. But on a
positive note, the recovery was much quicker than anyone thought it would be and
physically he is in the best shape of his life. He is running under 6 minute miles now
and he continues to improve emotionally, mentally and physically.



Esther Cha

From: The Children's Lunchbox [thechildrenslunchbox@alaska.net]
Sent: Wednesday, February 17, 2010 8:48 AM

To: Esther Cha

Cc: 'Jill Hodges"; iennifer@alaskabraininjury.net

Subject: SB219 - Letter from constituent

Attachments: B Thompson TBI Advocacy Letter.doc

Thank you for accepting my letter in support of SB219. If you have any questions please feel free to call or email.
Sincerely,

Becky

Rebecca (Becky) Thompson

2328 E. 20" Ave

Anchorage, AK 99508

(907) 230-6382

P.S. 1do have permission to send this from my work email as The Children’s Lunchbox a Program of Bean’s Café is aware
of the TBI issue as well.



Rebecca (Becky) A. Thompson
2328 E. 20" Ave.

Anchorage, AK 99508

(907) 230-6382

February 16, 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Capitol, Rm 125
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Dear Senator Lesil McGuire:

Thank you for introducing Senate Bill 219: An Act establishing a traumatic or acquired brain
injury program and registry within the Department of Health and Social Services; and
relating to medical assistance coverage for traumatic or acquired brain injury services.

Thank you for your interest in how Traumatic Brain Injuries affect our citizens and their
families.

On March 31, 2005 I was rear-ended at a stop light. Unfortunately, my head and body was
turned at such an angle to do an unusual amount of damage. My neck “popped”, my cervical
ligaments were damaged, etc., and I received what is thought to be a “shearing” Traumatic Brain
Injury.

To keep a very long five years short; I was finally diagnosed in 2007 with the alar ligament
issues, etc. and it was suggested I had a minor TBI and needed to be treated out of state. I did
go out of state (California twice) and started being treated in Oak Park, IL in 2008 with
continued success.

My injuries caused great suffering in my family. Being diagnosed so late, the cognitive issues
such as short term memory loss, irrational irritability, loss of math skills, fatigue, etc. put a huge
strain on our family. I truly believe that if the health professionals in our community were
educated on TBI they would be able to better assist their patients.

Thank you again, Senator McGuire, for introducing this bill and your commitment to bringing
more awareness to this topic.

Thank you,
Rebecca A. Thompson

Rebecca (Becky) A. Thompson



Christine A. DeCourtney
6920 Gemini Dr.
Anchorage AK, 99504
February 15, 2010

The Honorable Lesil McGuire
Alaska State Capitol, Rm 125
Juneau, Alaska 99801

Dear Senator Lesil McGuire:

I'am writing to request your support of Senate Bill 219: An Act establishing a traumatic or acquired brain injury
program and registry within the Department of Health and Social Services; and relating to medical assistance
coverage for traumatic or acquired brain injury services. | wish to speak from two views:

1) I'have worked in the healthcare field ever since | graduated from university
2) Ihave suffered two Traumatic Brain Injuries (TBI) and major surgery for a brain tumor in the last five years

I'have worked in healthcare for many years, including ten years at the Bristol Bay Area Health Corporation in Dillingham and
the past seven years at the Alaska Native Tribal Health Consortium. As such, | strongly believe that not only are there many
people living in remote communities who have suffered a brain injury with no treatment available, { also believe that there
are many people who have physical, mental and emotional problems as a result of an undiagnosed brain injury. The
Trauma Registry only counts those that are hospitalized. It is critical that the people of Alaska have better access to brain
injury prevention, treatment and rehabilitation services.

I'suffered head and severe facial injuries from a bicycle fall in 2004. Though | spent many hours in the Emergency Room
having many tests and 50 facial stitches, | received no information about head injuries. Eight months later, I was at a stop
sign in downtown Anchorage and was hit in the driver’s side by a van that came around the corner. This time | did not
experience visible injuries. However, | suffered neck injuries and another TBI. It is not healthy to have another TBI so soon
after the first one. It is also “easier’ to have an injury that people can “see.”

In spite of the fact that | am gainfully employed and insured, | have spent a great deal of out-of-pocket funds to try to “get
better.” While my insurer was quite willing to pay for physician visits and medications, which did not help me a great deal,
they were not willing to pay for other therapies that have helped me. When | had out-of-state major neurosurgery two years
ago, once again therapy modalities that helped me return to work and function at the level | am expected to by my
employer, were denied.

My injuries and experiences are minor compared to some of the people in Alaska who now face a lifetime of problems so
different from those that they had pre-TBI. The people of Alaska need to have prevention, treatment and rehabilitation
services that can help increase awareness of preventing TBI's; treatment provided regardless of location or insurance
availability and rehabilitation services that incorporate all programs and services that give the patient the best quality of life
possible.

I never expected to be in a position of fighting to explain my difficulties as a resuit of a TBI or trying to find care that helped
me get better. After all, being now defined as “average” should be ok. Right?

On behalf of myself and all the patients, families and providers who work to prevent TBI's, provide treatment and care for
patients, | urge you to support SB 219.

Respectfully,

i IB&”ég/‘\

Christine A. DeCourtney



Esther Cha

From: Jill Hodges [jill @alaskabraininjury.net]
Sent: Wednesday, February 24, 2010 10:23 AM
To: Esther Cha; Jeanne Ostnes

Subject: FW: Fay's letter

Attachments: Fay letter.docx

Jennifer in our office had been working with Fay to finalize this letter.

Five days after finalizing this letter, Fay fell down the stairs, suffering a severe brain injury. She is currently in the
hospital suffering from severe cognitive symptoms. She had given us permission to send this letter out before the fall
occurred.

Jennifer Charvet, CBIS
Resource Navigator

Alaska Brain Injury Network, Inc.
3745 Community Park Loop, Suite 140
Anchorage, Alaska 99508

888-574-2824 or 907-274-2824
www.alaskabraininjury.net

GoodSearch for Alaska Brain Injury Network - Raise money for ABIN just by searching the
Internet or shopping online with GoodSearch - www.goodsearch.com - powered by Yahoo!

ABIN has now earned $227.26 since December 2006!




February 11, 2010
To Whom it May Concern:

I worked for years as a Care Coordinator for people experiencing
Alzheimer’s and/or mental illness. As a professional in this field |
helped many people find services and information. | didn’t realize
I'd be the one needing assistance so soon. For an unknown reason,
I've lost my eyesight over the last couple of years. I'm in my 30’s.
While struggling to learn to live with a visual impairment, | lost my
job. One of the dangers of living with a visual impairment that | had

not anticipated was the numerous concussions | have experienced.
The most serious of these was when my weed-whacker fell on my head causing a mild brain injury. It
took me at least five to six months to feel “normal” again after that. | believe many people experiencing
visual impairments are suffering brain injuries at a rather high rate.

Just as it is important for those with Alzheimer’s to have access to services and information through a
Care Coordinator, it is also important for those experiencing brain injury to have assistance. Accessing
services is very difficult when your brain isn’t functioning at its’ best. Each person who has experienced
a brain injury should be linked to a care coordinator so that they have help accessing services. It’s hard
enough for me to find the help with a visual impairment, it is even harder when I've suffered yet another
concussion and can’t remember who to call or don’t know what services will help.

It’s imperative that people with brain injuries have a good advocate. It can be very hard to access
services even when they are available. Often times a person with a brain injury has difficulty
remembering things, making phone calls, knowing how to ask the right questions to get an appointment,
etc. Having strong advocates such as Alaska Brain Injury Network and a Care Coordinator is necessary
for a good recovery.

I'encourage you to please support Senate Bill 219 presented by Senator McGuire and House Bill 328
presented by Representative Johnson. Having a brain injury program as they describe would benefit
many Alaskans currently struggling on their own. There is also $350,000 currently in the budget for
brain injury. Please support the bill and leave the funding that is in the budget there. Thank you for
your support. This is something that mattered to me as a provider and now it matters to me on a
personal level.

Sincerely,

Fay Nakamura

2746 W 42nd Place Apt #1
Anchorage, AK 99517

Note: | had assistance writing this letter.



To Whom It May Concern:

.5 = : _. [

With my son - before the brain injury After my brain injury

Apx 3years ago | was a Flight Attendant with Alaska Airlines. Now | dont swim, drive or
do ANYTHING because overnight my life was CHANGED. Basically | had an
ARYCHNOID CYCST which the Doctors watched, at Providence Hospital, since | was a
teenager (although | was born with it) and suffered horrendous headaches. Noone ever
told me that it could change my life so. In any case, | have two kids with Autism, 11 and
12 and a 15yr old with ADD so my life has been in shambles for quite sometime in any
case. As for Providence, the commercials they put on TV are GREAT however noone
ever tells you the BAD SIDE of things. I underwent surgery to no avail. There was NO
PROBLEM until | came down with STAFF INFECTIONS that the doctors couldnt stop it.
Needless to say, There was NOTHING in Alaska for me then and | was medivacked to
Seattle after suffering Staff Infections but where the doctors only do ONE TYPE of
surgery , basically up here it is OK if you have a broken arm or something but Brain
Injury is nothing you want to MESS WITH. Needless to say | was put in OT, PT and
SPEECH services and the only thing to come out of it all was that | had BRAIN INJURY!
I couldnt, or still cannot, walk a straight line, | lost my job, what good is a F/A who
cannot walk a straight line, | wear Prisms in my glasses now as well as DARK
GLASSES, the sun hurts my eyes, | am in a Wheelchair and | was destined to live a

life of NO DRIVING! Not even to the Grocery Store. Because | was married it was
ASSUMED that my husband could work all day, do all the housework and watch the
kids. I had three kids and he had Three kids and the BRADY BUNCH IT WASNT! In any
case, my marriage has ended in divorce because of many different reasons however
Brain Injury was NOT the least of the worries | had come to deal with! Only recently
there is a hospital up here that deals with Brain Injury, at the Bases. It is HARD to find a
doctor who knows ANYTHING about Brain Injury, much less a PCA (Personal Care
Attendant) who knows anything about Brain Injury. | have had two PCA's quit on me and



am on my third, mainly because they are UNTRAINED in the needs of TBI. They were
good as PCA's however NOT at Brain Injury and finding a doctor is a FIASCO because
no doctors know about Brain Injury either. In any case, | was set to retire and "lost" my
job and cannot get another one without alot of work and someone who knows about
TBI. Brain Injury is EXPENSIVE to say the least and | am on Medicaid and Medicare
due to all the tests | have to have done and all the medication | am on. For years |
advocated for my kids with Autism however that was NOTHING COMPARED to what |
go through now. | have managed to get around my house and take my own showers.
Needless to say, even as a CONSUMER now there are certain things | will NOT, | am
too proud, to let people do for me. Help me go to the bathroom is one of them but it is
HARD and I rely on my BARS in the bathroom plus a toilet that is up a little higher. | am
destined to be in a Wheelchair and flying, | am the Chair of the Governors Council now
and need someone to go with me WHEREVER | GO! My life has CHANGED to say the
least and | dont have the ability to be SELF SUFFICIENT in any case, | used to go to
Prince Willian Sound Halibut fishing and owned a TimeShare in Puerto Vallarta where |
cought a WORLD RENOWNED SailFish. THANK GOD FOR THOSE DAYS AND
THOSE MEMORIES of which | have to look at pictures or have to be TOLD to
remember, remember | have TBI so those dont come NATURALLY to me! Those times
are all but over for me and even though | still love Fishing, | HATE THE WATER so
fishing and | dont go together so well. In any case, | used to advocate for my kids and
AUTISM, which | still do, but now | am a CONSUMER FOR BRAIN INJURY which has
opened my eyes big time. I still go to Key Campaign and am on the BOD (Board of
Directors) of the Key Coalition which deals with Legislatures on an ongoing basis and
am a founding mother for LINKS in the Mat-Su. We are a Community PTI and work very
closely with MATSU SCHOOL DISTRICT, and am past Chair of the EIC (Early
Intervention Committee) of the Gov. Council, however that will not take away my
problems and makes being involved very difficult for me. THANK GOD also for the
Flight Attendants of Alaska Airlines because without them my kids wouldnt have had a
Christmas! | can only say my life has taken a TURN and Brain Injury only takes a
SECOND but can ruin your ENTIRE LIFE! This is something | will live with EVERY DAY
and not something that will ever GO AWAY! In closing. | can say that life DOESNT END
HERE! | have taken the "bull by the horns" so to speak and have become quite the
advocate of Brain Injury on top of it all. | joke about Disabilities and it was my own
mother who said she thinks | AM GETTING BETTER! When | asked WHY she said
BECAUSE | CAN JOKE ABOUT IT NOW where before | could NOT.

Please oh please take this to heart. It can happen in an instant and take your entire life
away from you. PLEASE CONSIDER what you can do to help not only people with
BRAIN INJURY but to also get the word out that this EFFECTS THE REST OF YOUR
LIFE! It is EXPENSIVE MONETARILY and HARD ON FAMILIES and ON THE
CONSUMER AS WELL. Thank you for your time.

Donna Swihart, MAT-SU, ABIN ADVOCATE AND CONSUMER
5450 N. Rhonda Drive
Palmer, AK 99645



Dave Eubank
9527 Victor Rd.
Anchorage, AK 99515

Good afternoon:

My name is Dave Eubank and I approve this message. A few long years
ago I sustained an acquired brain injury, not to be confused with traumatic; it was
pretty traumatic to me but acquired? 1 didn’t ask for any of this but it seems as
though it was required because I see life through a different set of eyes and have
been blessed with a different set of values. L, as well as a host of many others, have
had to work twice as hard to get back half of what I lost but I appreciate life more
than twice as much so in a sense, ... doesn’t that make me twice the person I once
was?

Just for starters I have an awful lot of admiration for the people who are in |
the health care industry for the support, care, and understanding they provide to
others who are less fortunate than you. The T.B.I. Resource Navigator allows
access to monitor a wealth of information for this silent minority. The DHSS
provides additional funding for thankful services to a thankful people. I am not
thankless; I am thankful, I am thankful I do not require such needful things but T
know. I know exactly what it’s like to be on the inside looking out and I know
exactly what it’s like to have the ability to absorb the incoming information but not
having the capability to process it and I know exactly how frustrating that can be
and for some people there is no way out and I know that too.
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You see, once upon a time, in a land far, far, away, I collapsed as the result of a life threatening, death defying,
brain aneurysm; grade 5. You name it and I did not have it but in comparison to what I had lost, I have gained a whole lot
more and what it was that I really lost, really was not even worth having and I am thankful for the things I have gained
rather than being resentful over the things I have lost but it literally turned my life upside down yet here Iam ... 10 years
post, standing right side up and sitting right side down, still there are an awful lot of questions and nof many answers;
however:

Would a T.B.I. Care Coordinator have been helpful in my own recovery? Absolutely! We all have to crawl
before we can walk and we seem to forget all about that but not me because in the bitter end of this past century I tried to
walk before I could crawl and I fell flat on my face. But when I went down, I got up and when I got up, I woke up, and
when I woke up, I got a grip and I can see much more clear this second time around but instead of taking my life, it gave
me a life however; I may have gotten it a whole lot quicker with a T.B.I. Care Coordinator.

Would the funding for T.B.I. Care Coordination and Case Management have been helpful in my situation?
Absolutely! I as well as a host of many others often felt like beating my head up against a brick wall but soon discovered
that there was nobody home but suddenly on one bright, sunny, and cheerful summer day, a light bulb went off, BINGI!!
And as I wondered my way through this maze of uncertainty, I realized that I could not change people. I could not change
anything about them. The only thing I could change was myself and when I changed myself? Poof!!! Tt was magic because
I'would change the perception of how others perceived me. A T.B.1. survivor is scarred for life and even though it may
not be the kiss of death, there is a distinction and it is not a real good one but, ... By choosing the path of least resistance
and combining the elements of good with that of the bad, you rise above the distinguished height of an unjust society and
You still embrace it (Martin Luther KING). oo and yet it works.

Do I have any regrets on how I’ve approached and sidestepped the obstacles that have obstructed my most
difficult challenges? Absolutely not! Very few of us get out of here alive without being rudely slammed down by some
sort of adversity but there’s an old saying that adversity has a peculiar way of introducing you to yourself. Welcome to my
world; we all make choices in life but I really don’t know anyone who chose to walk a path which has no end and for
some people there is no end but for others who wish to boldly go where many have gone before, with careful
consideration of care coordination and case management there is. You probably think it’s pretty easy for me to discuss
this stuff; it’s not easy, ... it’s not easy at all. That’s it, my work is done here.

Thank you



